
My intervention during the Product
Security and Telecommunications
Infrastructure Bill

Rt Hon Sir John Redwood (Wokingham) (Con) – I strongly welcome massive
private-led investment in proper broadband, which is what we all need. Could
the Secretary of State give guidance to the companies doing it that it is not
helpful if they bury cables under main roads, requiring the roads to be dug
up again every time they want to improve or mend a cable? Could we not do
better, either in ducts or by the side of the road?

Nadine Dorries, Secretary of State for Digital, Culture, Media and Sport – An
interesting point. I will certainly take that back to BDUK, Openreach and
others. We need to ensure that the legal framework underpinning our digital
infrastructure encourages and enables the deployment of the latest networks.
In 2017, we made changes to that legal framework. Implementing reforms to the
electronic communications code—this goes to the point made by Ben
Lake—requires installation agreements between landowners and telecom
operators. The aim was to make it easier for digital networks to be
installed, maintained and upgraded, and now we will go even further. The Bill
will update the electronic communications code to deliver on the Government’s
ambitions for digital connectivity and levelling up. Specifically, it will do
three things: make the most of existing infrastructure; encourage stronger
and more collaborative relationships between telecom operators and site
providers; and build on previous measures to tackle the issue of non-
responsive landowners.

£50 Million Funding Announcement for
Dentistry

I have received the below letter from Maria Caulfield, Parliamentary Under
Secretary of State for Primary Care and Patient Safety at the Department of
Health and Social Care:

Dear Colleague,

£50M Funding Announcement for Dentistry

Today, we are announcing that we will be investing an additional £50 million
to urgently give more people access to high quality dental care.

Throughout the pandemic dentists have rightly prioritised the safety of their
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patients and staff, including by introducing infection control measures to
reduce the risk of infection from aerosols commonly generated by dental
procedures. Although necessary, these measures restricted the number of
dentistry appointments that the NHS has been able to offer.

Thanks to the hard work of our dedicated NHS dental teams, the levels of
urgent treatment recovered to pre-pandemic levels by December 2020. However,
we know some individuals still require urgent access, which is why the NHS
will shortly announce that an extra £50 million is being made available to
dental practices. The funding will secure up to 350,000 additional dental
appointments for those suffering from oral pain, disease and infections to
help them get the care they need.

This funding will be targeted at those most in need of urgent dental
treatment. Children will be prioritised, as will people with learning
disabilities, autism, or severe mental health problems. We aim to spend this
additional funding before the end of this financial year with the funding
planned to be spent before the end of the financial year.

This government remains committed to recovering and reforming NHS dentistry.
We are working with the dental sector to do just this in the short term, as
indicated by this injection of funding this financial year, as well as in the
longer term. This includes working with partners, including the British
Dental Association, to look at alternative ways of commissioning and to
improve dental education and training.

NHS regions will commission additional services from contractors that have
proven ability and capacity to deliver extra activity. Regional budgets are
confirmed in the table below:

 Budget
Region                                  £000
East of England                        5,731
London                                       7,809
Midlands                                    8,904
North East and Yorkshire      8,633
North West                                7,310
South East                                 6,887
South West                                4,726
Total                                        50,000

This £50 million will help with the recovery from the pandemic impact,
starting us on the road to stabilising NHS dental services and giving us a
firm foundation for our next steps.

                                                                             
                                                        MARIA CAULFIELD MP
                        PARLIAMENTARY UNDER SECRETARY OF STATE FOR PRIMARY
CARE AND PATIENT SAFETY



The Treasury has found lots more tax
revenue so it need not raise taxes

This is a copy of my article in the House Magazine.

The Treasury employs plenty of intelligent people, but their collective views
and decisions are often wrong. None more so than the idea that the UK economy
needs  a further tax on jobs just as it is recovering from the pandemic
collapse. It will make work less worthwhile and damage businesses struggling
to rebuild their cashflows. Leisure, hospitality and travel will  be the
 sectors hit worst by the squeeze on take home pay, the very sectors the
health  measures hit hardest.

The Treasury says they need to impose a tax rise because they need an extra
£12bn. They have no idea how much extra revenue they might need, as they have
no idea how much revenue the current wide range of relatively high taxes is
going to collect. They had to admit their absurdly pessimistic forecast for
the budget deficit this year was £50bn overstated by the half year point,
mainly because they had grossly underestimated the revenue. In the latest
figures they have found another £12.9bn, exactly the sum they said they would
need from the tax raise!

In my speech on the last Budget  I  drew attention to some of the errors  of
the 20-21 forecast and predicted that this year “the deficit will fall very
rapidly” as it has. In Finance Bill Committee I stressed how wrong past
forecasts had been and how wrong this year’s estimate was likely to be.

The Treasury and their Office of Budget responsibility helpers got their
budget deficit forecast wrong by £91 bn last year. I can forgive them some of
that, as the pandemic year was extraordinary. The policies followed meant a
collapse in revenues and a surge in one off spending that was bound to create
a big hole in the accounts. Even so I did warn last year that the forecasts
were continuing a long tradition of undue pessimism. This year by general
agreement was going to be a year of recovery. History tells us our tax
revenues are very sensitive to rates of change in growth. Very strong growth
such as we experienced was bound to lead to a surge in revenues. Why couldn’t
the Treasury see that? Why did they do their best to sandbag recovery by
threatening  a whole range of tax rises for next year to dampen confidence
and put businesses and companies off spending?

The Treasury double up their gloom with their way of presenting the costs of
the debt. They want people be terrified of the rising costs of meeting the
debt burden. The large increase in debt interest costs they have put in the
accounts confuse actual interest payments to bond or debt holders, and the
extra cost of eventual capital repayment on the index linked  bonds they have
issued. Tucked away in the technical explanation they do confess that the
state does not have to find the  cash to service the index linking in the way
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it has to find the money to pay interest on conventional bonds. What will
happen with the indexed debt is when it comes due for repayment it will
effectively be rolled over, the government reborrowing the enhanced value .
This  is of course only the same debt in real terms as the initial bond issue
amount. There is no need to panic about debt interest the government does not
have to pay.

The government also fails to account sensibly for all the debt the Bank of
England owns. They want to alarm us about the interest that the Treasury has
to pay on that debt. This is a needless worry as the Treasury pays the
interest to the Bank which it owns, so the interest is still to its credit
and can be paid back as a dividend to the Treasury.

There is no case for a National Insurance hike. People need to keep more of
their pay to meet their bills, especially given the tripartisan policy of
more import dependence in energy to expose us to ever dearer and scarcer
energy from the continent. The Treasury has found far more money down the
sofa than they think the NI raise would yield.

Will the National Security Council
wake up to the gas threat?

NATO  wishes to deter Russia from invasion of Ukraine. It also wishes to
avoid a major war between NATO and Russia, as President Biden has stated
clearly. The response is to tell Russia that there would be a massive
retaliation through a new level of tough sanctions damaging Russia’s trade
and economy were Russia to break her word and invade.

The West will arm and advise the military in Ukraine to resist any Russian
incursion. The USA and UK have visibly sent arms to help Ukraine defend
against the mobile armour , rockets and batteries of the Russian forces
marshalled near Ukraine’s borders.

The EU has not been present at the main talks and has been strangely silent
on this big issue close to its borders. The  German led grouping is very
dependent on Russian gas to fuel  its factories and homes as Russia is well
aware. Russia, Germany and the EU are locked in debates about the Nord Stream
2 pipeline but they are close partners in gas supply already via Nord Stream
1 and various land pipes.
This compromises their ability to resist Russian aggression. The U.K. needs
to understand that gas and energy generally is a crucial part of the power
balance in Europe. The U.K. needs to pursue a path of energy independence to
keep its strength , just as the USA has done. The USA produces more than
enough gas  for her own needs and has a gas price much lower than the
European one as a result. Russia  cannot bargain her gas for other advantages
with the USA.
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UK energy policy seems based on making us more and more import dependent for
electricity , gas and coal on Europe. This is a grave weakening of our
position which the National security Council  should correct immediately.
Becoming import dependent on a Western Europe short of gas and all basic
energy , with Germany closing her nuclear power stations and France
struggling to keep her old stations in production is a very bad idea.

Policy should be redirected to allow production of more oil, gas and
specialist coal in the UK. It is crucial strategically and it is also the
greener option than importing the fossil fuel.

My Article for Conservative Home: What
the Prime Minister can learn from
Margaret Thatcher about running
Downing Street

Please see below my recent article for Conservative Home:

In the early days of this government, I was asked by the Prime Minister how I
ran the Policy Unit for Margaret Thatcher. I sent him a presentation on
options for establishing a strategic policy vision and direction, and briefly
described the way Number 10 worked when I was a young senior adviser there.

I urged him to keep the crucial manifesto headline promises of levelling up,
getting Brexit done and not raising the main taxes as central drivers of
policy. The overall aim must be the greater prosperity of the many by
expanding the economy, making and growing more things at home and showing how
Brexit freedoms could lead to more and better paid jobs and more businesses.

These aims could then fuel matters for Prime Ministerial leadership and
decision, and delegated matters for the different departments of state. Each
Cabinet Minister should be told what is expected of them and how their
department fits in with the general strategy. That needs to be agreed on
appointment.

Thatcher had a much smaller staff at Downing Street than more recent Prime
Ministers. There were three of us, senior civil servants, who talked to her a
lot, knew her mind and helped her fashion government speeches, decisions and
interventions and chair committees to resolve disagreements. The Principal
Private Secretary ran her diary, ensured two way communication with all
government departments and Ministers, organised meetings, sent out letters of
confirmation and instruction following individual or collective decision and
filled her daily boxes with work.
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As Head of the Policy Unit, I provided briefs on all the main meetings she
attended or initiated, ensuring her views and the strategic vision of
priorities and aims could be reflected in what she and the government did. I
sent her proposals to start work streams in government to fulfil manifesto
and other promises, and to remove or amend departmental proposals that did
not fit with the strategy.

I ensured she had bilaterals with leading Cabinet members to avoid
misunderstandings and to enable them to voice their worries or request more
support when carrying through agreed major policies. The Head of the Press
and media department was her voice to the third estate, reflecting her views
and answering criticisms as need arose. She had a Political Secretary for
Conservative events and party correspondence.

She was pleased with the results of this structure and said she thought it
helped her achieve more. For example I helped her drive through the whole
wider ownership policy of everyone an owner. The work embraced home purchase,
more self employment, personal pension savings, employee share schemes and
the privatisation programme.

The Social Security Secretary led a wide welfare review with emphasis on
personal pensions and other savings, the Treasury led the share ownership and
privatisation policy , the Employment Department worked on qualifications,
training and simplifying self employment, and the local government and
Environment department pursued the housing initiatives led by Right to buy.

The system worked for a variety of reasons. The most important was we three
knew her mind or made sure we found out her view on a topic before telling
the rest of Whitehall or the press. They knew when we spoke we spoke for the
PM. It was relatively easy for other departments to work out the view in many
cases, as there were some clear precepts and priorities that would always
influence decisions.

The occasional much-debated big speech charted the future in important areas
and led to work across relevant departments to see it through to
implementation. The speech was always thoroughly prepared and shared in draft
with those Ministers likely to be affected. We tried to ensure there was
always consistency, clear direction and language that made it relevant to
people’s lives. I tried to keep our work strategic, as the PM should not try
to do the jobs of Whitehall departments for them. Number 10 is a leader and
change maker, not a means of implementing policy.

The work of the PM and Ministers was not done once the policy was announced.
Indeed that to me was the formal commencement of the actions, not the end
result after a sometimes long and argumentative process to arrive at an
answer.

It was important to supervise implementation and check that all was working
as intended. It would be no good for the PM to set out what she wanted, for
there to be no follow up work to make sure it happened. This might well be
the job of named Ministers, but for the big items there also needed to be
reports back to the centre. The twice weekly briefing sessions for PM



Questions ensured departments had to keep the PM up to date with topical or
fast changing items.

The task of writing the big speeches gave me plenty of time with the PM on a
regular basis for what was in effect a series of long seminars and reviews of
government policy and actions. We checked the speech drafts for accuracy and
for relevance to the state of play the government needed to manage or alter.

Policy Unit members had access to the PM on their specialist topics as well
as through me. They did not have any licence to instruct Ministers elsewhere
in government, and were urged to be careful if Ministers asked for a steer.
There was no Policy Unit view for outside consumption, only the Prime
Minister’s view. The Policy Unit view was worked through and argued out in
private and put to the PM who could run with it if she wished.

We adjusted the view in the light of her responses. I met the Special
Advisers in other departments from time to time but did not regard it as any
part of my job to guide or employ them. Our relations with Whitehall usually
took place via a formal Private Secretary letter from Downing Street
reflecting the PM’s view or informal guidance and arguments in official
meetings preparatory to briefing Ministers or in our case the PM. I ensured
the Policy Unit was at all times a working part of the civil service with
career civil servants as well as directly recruited experts.

There is a modern relevance to all this. A Prime Minister needs a few
advisers that he trusts who have sufficient delegated authority to get things
done across Whitehall. It needs to be done in a constitutional way,
respecting the fact that Cabinet members should be the main source of advice
and information on their remits.

Where a senior adviser thinks a department and its Cabinet member are taking
a wrong direction which can damage the overall government strategy and
outturn that has to be put privately to the PM and the two of them have then
to agree how change will be achieved with minimum damage and preferably with
no press knowledge. There can only be one government policy at any time, so
where there is disagreement advisers need to help the senior politicians
arrive at a suitable collective decision.

This should not always be a compromise as sometimes one course is right and
the other full of danger, so a clear choice needs to be made. Any good
Cabinet Committee required careful preparation to ensure Cabinet members
could freely express reservations amid criticisms whilst keeping the
integrity and coherence of the overall aims and vision. Where the dispute was
the usual Treasury versus spending department one the PM was usually the
decisive voice. Number 10 needed a strong negative capability to stop
needless change or complexity, as well as a strong positive view of what
government could and should do to improve the lives of the nation.


